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BONG HiTS 4 JESUS 
 

By Eric Henry Sanders 
 

 
Characters 

 
Joe: Respondent in the Supreme Court case Morse v. 

Frederick. At the time of the monologue Joe is a 
few years removed from high school.  

 
 
  
 
Place and Time 

 
2008, on the eve of Barack Obama’s inauguration as 
President of the United States. 
 
 
 
Production History  

 
BONG HiTS 4 JESUS was first produced by The Drilling 
Company (NY) directed by Hamilton Clancy. The play was 
subsequently produced at Theatre503 (London) where it was 
directed by Jennifer Bakst. 



JOE
You're probably wondering why I did it. Or maybe not. Or maybe, 
you have no idea who I am. But I'll tell you straight out that 
if you don't stand up to authority then, then, then... I don't 
know what. But as Albert Camus said, “I would rather die on my 
feet than live on my knees.” Or something like that; I never 
took French.

It goes back to this day when I'm waiting to drive my 
girlfriend, Makana, home. I'm a senior at Juneau-Douglas High 
School. I could have graduated the previous year because I had 
enough credits, but my dad was like, “Why don't you hang out for 
a year, take a few elective classes and keep playing soccer if 
you want to.” And I'm, like, “Cool.” It's a good idea. Plus 
Makana doesn’t have a car so I can keep driving her to school 
and back. So I sign up for physics and whatnot, but I’m done by, 
like, the early afternoon.

Okay, so one day I'm waiting for Makana in the student commons 
area. I’m reading and minding my own business, when Vice 
Principal Staley comes in and asks me what I'm doing there. I’m 
like, “Don’t worry about it; I'm a student at the school, I 
don't have class at the moment, but I'm waiting to drive my 
girlfriend home.”

And for no reason that I can tell, he says that if I don't have 
class, I have to get off campus. And I'm like, “What? That 
doesn't make any sense.” And he’s like, “You have to leave now.” 
And I’m like, “Dude, chillax. I'm in the student commons. I'm a 
student. And all I'm doing is sitting here reading The 
Stranger.” And I ask him, “Why have a student commons area if 
students can't be in it?” And he says that if I don't leave 
immediately he's going to call the police and have me thrown off 
campus for trespassing. And by this time I’m feeling pretty 
harassed and pissed off so I’m like, “Go ahead,” because 
everyone knows that he's a total douche. 

I'd heard about all kinds of abuses like this in the school, and 
I never said anything because it never happened to me, but I'm 
like, this is ridiculous. Anyway, he calls the police and I 
leave.

But I’m still pissed, right? So to protest, when we recite the 
pledge of allegiance the next day, I turn my back on the flag 
and refuse to recite it. And what do you think happened? The 
high school calls my dad and says that they're suspending me for 
ten days -- which you probably know (but obviously they don’t) 
is totally unconstitutional. So, my dad gets involved and by the 
end of the day they say I'm not getting suspended, but that the 
incident will be on my permanent record. Whatever.

Cut to January. This is in 2002 and the Olympic Torch relay for 
the Salt Lake City games is going to run right past our school. 
Principal Morse says that we can all skip out that day to watch.



Sweet, right? And CNN is covering it and whatnot.

So me and a bunch of my friends get together and we're like, 
“This is great! As soon the television cameras come by we'll put 
up a banner, and it'll be a protest against the way the school 
is always abusing us and limiting our free speech.” And I know 
there's nothing they can do about it because it's not on school 
grounds. I mean, even though the banner we put up is totally 
stupid we're not dumb about it. 

And that’s the point. I've read up on what's protected free 
speech and what isn't and this is clearly protected. 

We look around for what to say, but we can't think of anything 
good. Then I go skiing with Makana and she sees this guy's 
snowboard which says “Bong Hits 4 Jesus.” And we're like, 
“That's awesome!” Because it doesn't mean anything and it's, 
like, totally hilarious, right?

Okay, so it’s the day of the relay. I'm running late because my 
car is stuck in the snow again, but I get there and everything 
goes perfect. The torch comes by and we hold up the banner, and 
true to form, Principal Morse acts just like the dip-wad we 
expect her to be. She runs up and grabs it from my hands.

And I'm like, “What about my First Amendment rights?!” And, I 
swear her face gets all red and she says, “High school students 
don't have rights.”

High school students don’t have rights?

And she tells me and my friend Ryan to come to her office where 
she suspends us for five days. But I'm like, “Ms. Morse, Thomas 
Jefferson said, ‘Speech limited is speech lost,’ and Voltaire 
said, ‘You may not agree with the message but you have to defend 
my right to say it.’” And I'm pretty sure she doesn't even know 
who Voltaire is, but she suspends me for an extra five days.

So, obviously, I'm like, “This is bullshit!” And I write to the 
American Civil Liberties Union, and we sue the School Board. And 
you’ll never guess who the school drags out to defend them: 
Kenneth Fucking Starr. Yeah, I’m telling you -- same dude who 
led the GOP crusade against Bill Clinton.

And whatever, I don't even smoke pot, but even after I'm 
suspended, the school continues to harass me. I got out a map of 
the school grounds because I'm not allowed on campus, right? But 
I still want to drive Makana to school and back. So I'm waiting 
for her -- off campus! On a public street! In my car! And I have 
a license, and I'm not doing anything illegal. I'm drinking a 
Coke from Taco Bell and reading. But those fuckers at the school 
call the cops and tell them that I'm, like, this notorious drug 
dealer. So, six cop cars pull up and they impound my car and 
they arrest me. 
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And they rip apart my car looking for money and drugs and all 
they can find is fifteen cents -- no kidding, I’m, like totally 
broke -- and the straw from my soda cup which they write down as 
drug paraphernalia. And I’m like, no dude, it’s a straw.

But the Supreme Court case doesn't deal with any of that. I have 
to sue them separately for unlawful arrest, and whatnot. The 
Supreme Court case only deals with the free speech thing. But 
there I am in the history books, Principal Morse v. Joe 
Frederick.

What the whole case boils down to is this; does the Supreme 
Court have a sense of humor or not? Bong Hits 4 Jesus? What the 
fuck? How can anyone say students need to be protected from 
something as stupid as “Bong Hits 4 Jesus?” Like some dumb kid 
is going to be sitting in chemistry class, glance out the window 
and think, “Yeah! Pot! I've never thought of smoking a bowl 
before, but now that I see a banner, I think I'll try me some.” 

Come on! Really? That's the best argument they can come up with? 
And the banner doesn’t even promote drugs. It doesn’t mean 
anything. But, that’s it. That’s their whole case.

Maybe you already know the verdict. Or if you’re asked, “Can the 
Supreme Court take a joke?” I bet you can guess the answer. I 
lost. Five to four. 

And here’s the thing: the five judges who were against the 
banner -- who said I should be suspended -- they want everyone 
to be like them. That’s not freedom. They want you to read the 
Bible and go hunting and marry a person of the opposite gender 
and only have sex if you want children and only use certain 
kinds of drugs like aspirin, and only get high in certain kinds 
of ways, like on California wines.

The thing about these assholes making these decisions is that 
they aren’t even like us. If all the world was high school, 
Chief Justice Roberts would be some kiss-ass hall monitor. He 
would be the kind of kid who everyone hates except some equally 
outcast, pasty girl on the math team. Fat, sweaty Scalia would 
be pushed around in gym class. Samuel Alito would be in the back 
row eating glue and picking boogers. These are the pariahs of 
society and because they had nothing better to do they wormed 
their way into a position where they can cast judgment on the 
rest of us.

Like, Scalia is always going on in his decisions about how 
everyone's interpretation of the Constitution is wrong if it 
doesn't agree with the Founding Fathers’ intent. And it just so 
happens that he’s the only one with a mind subtle enough to 
truly understand what the Founders intended. And what he 
believes is that the Founding Fathers’ intent is exactly the 
same as what he wants for the world. Total coincidence, right? 
He hates a woman’s right to choose, and so do the Founders! 
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He believes a twelve-year old should be able to buy an assault 
rifle, and that’s just what Thomas Jefferson thought when he 
wrote the Second Amendment. Plenty of help for corporations, 
none for individuals. According to Scalia, the document that 
outlines the entire foundation of our society was written 
exactly for him. How fucking lucky is that?

And if you think Scalia’s a megalomanic, Clarence Thomas makes 
him look like Gandhi or something. You should read his 
concurring opinion in my case. Thomas is like, “Teachers aren’t 
in class just to teach, teachers are there to instill discipline 
and students have no right to question it. Teachers command. 
Students obey. Period.” That’s a quote, by the way. In other 
words, ”If you were my boy I'd a’ whipped you.” How do you like 
that for free speech? I think he might be a sociopath. 
Seriously. No one has voted more consistently against rights for 
individuals in two hundred and fifty whatever years of the 
United States of America. Not one. That is one angry mo-fo.

Anyone with half a brain can see that Morse just wanted me to 
take the banner down because she’s a petty tyrant. She thinks it 
made her look bad. Maybe it did -- some dumb-ass student holds 
up a banner and it gets on television and everyone in New York 
or wherever, says, “Look, that school in Alaska has some dumb-
ass kid who made a banner and it makes fun of Jesus,” or 
whatnot. But it's not like they're going to spend their whole 
day thinking about it. Maybe it's just part of their day -- like 
it goes in their thoughts and out of their thoughts. 

And maybe for some other people -- people like me -- they see 
the banner and they’re like, “That's awesome!” And it makes 
their day because they think it's funny. Isn't that what free 
speech is about? Some people think it's funny and other people 
get annoyed -- but that's the point. If we can only say things 
that everyone thinks is funny, no one can say anything. 

The decision in my case was rendered a couple months ago, but in 
historical terms, maybe it was a lifetime. It’s 2008, and we’re 
at the dawn of a new age, right? Barack Obama was just elected 
and Bush can go back to doing whatever it was he did before he 
fucked everything up. Obama ran on hope. Hope for defending the 
individual, hope for not letting people like Principal Morse and 
Clarence Thomas abuse their power. Hope for change. 

And maybe it will change. I mean, Obama is cool even if he is 
President. But it’s going to be an uphill battle.

Anyway, I'm out of here. I'm going to China to teach English. 
Seriously. And I know if I get caught smoking weed there, 
they'll, like, cane me in the town square. So you interpret it 
how you want. Freedom of speech, or advocating drug use, or a 
civil rights issue, or a dumb joke. 
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But I'll tell you this much, if you think it's some dumb joke 
and you're still sitting in the US thinking you're all free, 
that's the height of hypocrisy because if you’re not free to 
look like a jackass in front of your whole school and television 
cameras and whatnot -- you're going to live one long, boring 
life. Might as well go to China. Maybe they can take a joke.
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